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Regents Present:

Brian D. Rogers, Chair

Elsa Froehlich Demeksa, Vice Chair

Frances H. Rose, Secretary (excused April 18)

Joseph E. Usibelli, Jr., Treasurer

Michael J. Burns

James C. Hayes

Cynthia Henry

Mary K. Hughes

Kevin O. Meyers

Derek Miller

Michael Snowden

Mark R. Hamilton, Chief Executive Officer and President, University of Alaska

Regents Absent:

Others Present:

E. Lee Gorsuch, Chancellor, UAA

Marshall L. Lind, Chancellor, UAF

John Pugh, Chancellor, UAS

Joseph M. Beedle, Vice President for Finance

Wendy Redman, Vice President for University Relations

Michael Hostina, Associate General Counsel

James R. Johnsen, Vice President for Faculty and Staff Relations

Steve Smith, Chief Information Technology Officer

Ann Ringstad, Assistant to the President

Bob Miller, Director, Public Affairs

Michael Sfraga, Associate Vice President for Student Services and Enrollment Management

Pat Pitney, Director, Budget and Institutional Research

Jim Chapman, Provost, UAA

Paul Reichardt, Provost, UAF

Roberta Stell, Provost, UAS

Carol Griffin, Vice Chancellor for Administrative Services, UAS

Cindy Matson, Vice Chancellor for Administrative Services, UAA

J. Mark Neumayr, Vice Chancellor for Administrative Services, UAF

Jeannie D. Phillips, Board of Regents' Officer

Barbara A. Bennett, Board of Regents' Staff

I.
Call to Order
Chair Rogers called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m. on Thursday, April 17, 2003.

II.
Adoption of Agenda

Regent Hayes moved, seconded by Regent Snowden, and passed that:


PASSED AS AMENDED (amendments noted by *)
"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Approval of Minutes


IV.
Executive Session

V.
President's Report

VI.
Report on Partnerships

VII.
Public Testimony


VIII.
Status Report on University of Alaska Education Programs

IX.
Consent Agenda

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

1.
Approval of Degree Programs at the University of Alaska Fairbanks

a.
Certificate in Educator:  Paraprofessional (EDPA)

b.
Associate of Applied Sciences in Educator:  Paraprofessional (EDPA)

2.
Approval of Regents' Policy 09.10 – Student Financial Aid

B.
Facilities and Land Management Committee

1.
Approval of Policy Change to Include Chief Information Technology Officer 
2.
Approval of Biological and Computational Sciences (BiCS) Facility Parking Lot Project
C.
Finance and Audit Committee

1.
Approval of the FY05-FY10 Capital Plan Development Guidelines

2.
Approval of the Consolidated Fund Investment Policy and an Update on the Financial Condition of the Consolidated Fund and the UA Foundation

3.
Approval of External Auditor Selection

D.
Human Resources Committee

1.
Approval of Revised Student Salary Schedule

*2.
Approval of Temporary Re-Employment for Retirement Incentive Program Participants (removed from agenda)

E.
Planning and Development Committee

1.
Approval of Revision to Regents' Policy 10.01.02 – University of Alaska Anchorage Mission Statement
F.
Approval of Resolution of Appreciation for Regent Derek Miller

G.
Approval of Resolution of Appreciation for Martha Stewart

X.
New Business and Committee Reports

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee

B.
Facilities and Land Management Committee

*1.
Approval of a Revised Scope and Total Project Cost for the UAF Power Plant Code Corrections Phase I Project (added)

*2.
Approval of the FY05-FY10 Capital Plan Development Guidelines (added)

3.
Committee Report

C.
Finance and Audit Committee

D.
Human Resources Committee

E.
Planning and Development Committee

XI.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report

XII.
UA Foundation Report

XIII.
Future Agenda Items

XIV.
Board of Regents' Comments

XV.
Executive Session (if needed)

XVI.
Board of Regents' Mini-Retreat

XVII.
Adjourn


This motion is effective April 17, 2003."

III.
Approval of Minutes

Regent Snowden moved, seconded by Regent Hayes, and passed that:

PASSED

"The Board of Regents approves the minutes of its regular meeting of February 20-21, 2003 as presented.  This motion is effective April 17, 2003."

IV.
Executive Session
Regent Hayes moved the following motion, which was seconded by Regent Demeksa.  The motion passed.  

For the record, Regent Brian Rogers left the room and did not participate in the discussion regarding the ACS contract.

PASSED

"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 8:02 a.m. A.D.T in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university related to:

●
Litigation

●
Labor Relations including collective bargaining discussion concerning ongoing and upcoming negotiations

●
Land Transactions

●
Contract Negotiations

and contract issues, this topic being a subject the matter of which could affect the reputation or character of a person or persons.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, Associate General Counsel Hostina, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately one hour.  Thus, the open session of the Board of Regents will resume in this room at approximately 9:00 a.m. A.D.T.  This motion is effective April 17, 2003."

The Board of Regents concluded an executive session at 9:03 a.m. A.D.T. in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university and which could affect the reputation or character of a person or persons.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, Associate General Counsel Hostina, and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately one hour.
V.
President's Report

President Hamilton invited Gary Turner, director of Kenai Peninsula College, to give a welcome to the board.


Director Turner welcomed the Board of Regents to Kenai and to the Kenai Peninsula College.  He introduced Clayton Brockel, first director of Kenai Peninsula College and instrumental in its formation.  He then reported on summer plans, partnerships with the local communities, enrollment and retention efforts and concerns, needs for additional and updated vocational education equipment, and the need for student housing.


President Hamilton thanked Kenai Peninsula College for its efforts in workforce development and complimented it on its demonstration of the true essence of "community college mission". He then reported on recent meetings including financial and facilities reviews; and gave a brief overview of upcoming agenda topics.

VI.
Report on Partnerships

The University of Alaska enjoys many partnerships with industry and communities throughout Alaska.  At this meeting, partners with the Kenai Process Industry Careers Committee (KPICC) spoke with the board regarding KPICC activities.  Speakers included Sal Mattero, co-chair of KPICC; Bill Popp, KP Borough Oil & Gas Liaison; Chris Meyers, Unocal; and Peter Micciche, Conoco Phillips.
VII.A
Public Testimony
Donna Peterson, Kenai Peninsula Superintendent of Schools, spoke regarding the partnership efforts between the school district and the campus.

Robert Sewell, chair of System Governance, reported on legislative efforts, student employee salary grid, and health care concerns.

Norman Blakely expressed his concerns regarding cutting funding for the Cooperative Extension Program and 4-H programs.

William Phillips, former UA faculty member, spoke of his concerns regarding bloated administration and a need for reform.

Lisa Greenleaf, Kenai Peninsula College student government president, welcomed the Board of Regents to Kenai.

Karen Ladegard, College of Rural Alaska employee, spoke in support of the EDPA program.

VIII.
Status Report on University of Alaska Education Programs
Members of the Systemwide Academic Council provided the history of UA program offerings in Education over the last six years to include student enrollment and graduation numbers.

Recent events external to the University continue to impact state P-12 education needs and, in particular, the appropriate and measured response of Alaska’s state university.  A recent study, funded by President Hamilton, discusses conditions in Alaska leading to teacher shortages in certain regions and specialty areas.  Planning and curriculum development by UA Education faculty to meet the demands of NCATE accreditation require significant time and effort.  At the same time, important quality improvements need to be aligned with requirements in "No Child Left Behind" federal act.  An increasing number of Alaska students failing the high school qualifying exam will require remedial education to receive a diploma in order to move on in higher education.  
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VII.B
Public Testimony
Senator Tom Waggoner briefed the Board of Regents regarding the history of Kenai Peninsula College and his concerns that the college may be drifting away from its community college mission.

Charlie Franz, KPC Council member, expressed his gratitude for the excellent work of Gary Turner and Carol Swartz, and requested expansion of allied health and nursing programs on the Kenai Peninsula including Homer.

Peter Larson, KPC Council member, thanked the board for visiting Kenai.

Jim Hornaday, former KPC Council member, thanked the board for supporting the bond issue, welcomed the board to Kenai, and spoke of his hopes for having a consortium library on the Kenai Peninsula.

Mary Ann Rowe, member of the Homer Chamber of Commerce, spoke of how the Kachemak Bay Campus is instrumental in providing workforce development, and thanked the board for supporting the Writers' Conference.

Marlene Teel, Kachemak Bay student, spoke of how attending Kachemak Bay Campus has improved her life.

Catie Bursch, Kachemak Bay student and fisherman, described how attending classes has expanded her career opportunities, and thanked the board for supporting the bond issue.

Milli Martin, former KPC Council member, thanked the board for supporting the bond issue, and spoke of how Kachemak Bay Campus is an integral part of the Homer community.

Therese Dirks, classifed staff council member, expressed her concerns regarding rising health care costs and asked that more communication be made by the task force reviewing university options.

Liz Downing, KPC coordinator, spoke of the amazing year at Kachemak Bay Campus and thanked the board for supporting its efforts.

Nancy Veal, 4-H Coordinator in Kenai, thanked the board for supporting the 4-H program and explained how the 4-H program is the "walking" part of the university.

Elizabeth Habermann, 4-H student, thanked the board for supporting the 4-H program.

Dennis Murray, Banner Health, spoke in support of nursing education opportunities on the Kenai Peninsula and the need to broker with other institutions.

Cara Steadman, KPC student and UA Scholar, thanked the campus for supporting her and stated that she would not be able to attend college in another area.

Mark Graves, Coalition of Student Leaders spokesperson, updated the board on student lobbying efforts and education rally plans.

Mary and Robert Lambe, local 4-H leaders, thanked the Board of Regents for supporting the 4-H program and told how it had a positive effect on her three daughters in areas of public speaking and marketing.

James E. Fischer, KPC student and grandfather of KPC student, thanked the board for supporting dual credit courses, allowing his grandson to attend while still attending high school.

Melanie Hagen, KPC Classified Council representative, expressed concerns regarding the pace of the classification project and the need for more information regarding its progress.

Brian Hopper, KPC Student and UA Scholar, urged the board to use UA Scholars as spokespersons for the University.

IX.
Consent Agenda

Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Hayes, and passed that:

PASSED AS AMENDED

"The Board of Regents approves the recommendations as amended below.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003."

A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee
1.
Approval of Degree Programs at the University of Alaska Fairbanks
Reference 3
MOTION

"The Board of Regents approves the following academic degree programs at the University of Alaska Fairbanks:

1.
Certificate in Educator:  Paraprofessional (EDPA)

2.
Associate of Applied Sciences in Educator:  Paraprofessional (EDPA)

This motion is effective April 18, 2003."

2.
Approval of Regents' Policy 09.10 – Student Financial Aid


Reference 4

MOTION

"The Board of Regents approves Regents' Policy 09.10 – Student Financial Aid.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003.”

B.
Facilities and Land Management Committee
1.
Approval of Policy Change to Include Chief Information Technology Officer
Reference 10

MOTION

“The Board of Regents approves changes to Regents' Policy Part II, Chapter II, to include the position description and authority of the Chief Information Technology Officer as presented in Reference 10.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003.”

2.
Approval of Biological and Computational Sciences (BiCS) Facility Parking Lot Project
Reference 11

MOTION
"The Board of Regents approves the project and schematic design for the Biological and Computational Sciences (BiCS) Facility Parking Lot Project with a total project cost not to exceed $150,000 as presented, and authorizes the university administration to proceed with the construction.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003."

C.
Finance and Audit Committee
1.
Approval of the FY05-FY10 Capital Plan Development Guidelines


Reference 14

MOTION

“The Board of Regents adopts the guidelines for the FY05-FY10 capital plan as presented.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003.”

2.
Approval of the Consolidated Fund Investment Policy and an Update on the Financial Condition of the Consolidated Fund and the UA Foundation
Reference 15

MOTION
“The Board of Regents approves the amendments to the Consolidated Fund Investment Policy as presented in Reference 15.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003.”

3.
Approval of External Auditor Selection
MOTION

"The Board of Regents selects the audit firm(s) recommended by the audit proposal evaluation committee.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003."

D.
Human Resources Committee
1.
Approval of Revisions to Student Employee Salary Schedule


Reference 19
MOTION
"The Board of Regents approves revisions to the student employee salary schedule, effective July 13, 2003, and directs that the grid be reviewed in two years for possible adjustment at that time.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003."
2.
Approval of Temporary Re-Employment for Retirement Incentive Program Participants
Removed from Human Resources agenda.

E.
Planning and Development Committee
1.
Approval of Revision to Regents' Policy 10.01.02 – University of Alaska Anchorage Mission Statement
Reference 2

MOTION

"The Board of Regents approves the revisions to Regents' Policy 10.01.02 – University of Alaska Anchorage Mission Statement, as presented.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003."

F.
Approval of Resolution of Appreciation for Regent Derek Miller
WHEREAS, Derek Miller has served with distinction as a member of the Board of Regents of the University of Alaska since 2002 when he was appointed by Governor Tony Knowles; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller also served for several months prior to his appointment as a “quasi-regent” by virtue of his appointment by the board as liaison between the Board of Regents and the Coalition of Student Leaders because there was no student regent at the time; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller is a lifelong resident of Fairbanks, and a graduate of Lathrop High School; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller entered the University of Alaska at Fairbanks as an undergraduate in 1998, and is scheduled to graduate with a bachelor’s degree in business administration with emphasis in management and organization in the spring of 2003; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller became president of the UAF Moore Hall Council in 1998, and became a resident assistant at Moore Hall, being named RA of the Year at UAF for 2001-2002; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller was elected president of the Associated Students of UAF (ASUAF) in 2001, a post to which he was reelected in 2002; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller was instrumental in having the programs and services of ASUAF extended from the main campus in Fairbanks to the Tanana Valley Campus students; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller and his colleagues at ASUAF conducted the first student government online election, and strengthened the campus recycling program; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller, as the Speaker of the Coalition of Student Leaders, helped craft the Coalition’s strong presence in assisting the University of Alaska state government relations efforts in Juneau, and he continues as the spokesperson for the Coalition; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller also served in 2001-2002 as Chair of the System Governance Council; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller has served as a member of the Board of Regents’ Academic and Student Affairs and the Finance and Audit Committees; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller has also been an ex-officio member of the Board of Trustees of the University of Alaska Foundation, and was a member of the Edith Bullock Award for Excellence committee; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller has served the Board of Regents with careful attention to the concerns of his fellow regents and the administration while providing effective representation of the students and their concerns; and

WHEREAS, Derek Miller is a valuable asset to the University of Alaska, and has earned the respect and esteem of his colleagues on the Board of Regents;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Regents of the University of Alaska takes official recognition of Derek’s outstanding service and extends to him this statement of appreciation for his contributions to the University of Alaska and to higher education in Alaska; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to Derek Miller with a copy incorporated in the official minutes of the April 17-18, 2003 meeting of the Board of Regents.


PASSED


"The Board of Regents approves the resolution of appreciation for Regent Derek Miller.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003."

G.
Approval of Resolution of Appreciation for Martha Stewart

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart has served with distinction as Director of Federal Relations for the University of Alaska in Washington, D. C., for the last three and a half years; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart’s knowledge of Alaska and its university, coupled with the respect she enjoys from the Congressional and federal agency offices, have proven to be invaluable resources for the University of Alaska; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart began her Alaska adventure in 1976 when she arrived in Kotzebue where she worked as a nurse for ten years; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart was the Founding Editor of The Arctic Sounder newspaper in April 1986; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart also developed a following as a disc jockey for KOTZ Radio in Kotzebue; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart joined the legislative staff of Senator Al Adams of Kotzebue, and worked for him for six years; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart went to the nation’s capital in 1994 to work in the Alaska State Office there at the request of Governor Tony Knowles; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart moved from the Alaska State Office in 1999 to become director of Federal Relations for the University of Alaska; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart has been an effective spokesperson and judicious advocate for the University of Alaska with the Alaska delegation to the U. S. Congress and with the numerous federal agencies involved in Alaska issues; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart is proud of what she has done for the University of Alaska, but lists among her proudest accomplishments the rebuilding of a 1978 Chevrolet Blazer engine; building a cabin on the Noatak River, becoming a certified welder, and maintaining her reputation as a fearless hunter, gourmet cook and prolific gardener; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart has gained valuable experience in herding the many University of Alaska professors, researchers and administrators who frequently descend on her in Washington, D. C.; and

WHEREAS, Martha Stewart will find that experience valuable indeed as she now pursues her other interests, that include 60 chickens, three ducks, a goose, a turkey, seven turtles, three cats and a dog;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Board of Regents of the University of Alaska takes official recognition of Martha’s outstanding service and extends to her this statement of appreciation for her contributions to the State of Alaska, the University of Alaska and to higher education in Alaska; and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be appropriately engrossed and conveyed to Martha Stewart with a copy incorporated in the official minutes of the April 17-18, 2003 meeting of the Board of Regents.


PASSED


"The Board of Regents approves the resolution of appreciation for Martha Stewart.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003."

X.
New Business and Committee Reports
A.
Academic and Student Affairs Committee


Regent Henry, on behalf of Chair Rose, reported that in addition to action items, the Academic and Student Affairs Committee heard reports on the status of Day Care at UAF, updated on Student Services with emphasis on UAA, updated on international program emergency guidelines, report on Ph.D. programs, and reports on the ANSEP and ANTHC programs.

B.
Facilities, and Land Management Committee

*1.
Approval of a Revised Scope and Total Project Cost for the UAF Power Plant Code Corrections Phase I Project

The Facilities and Land Management Committee approved the following motion:

PASSED
"As required by Regents' Policy 05.12.04.C, the Facilities and Land Management Committee approves a revised Schematic Design and Total Project Budget for the UAF Power Plant Code Corrections Phase I Project, as presented, and authorizes the university administration to award contracts not to exceed a total project cost of $1,885,000.  This motion is effective April 17, 2003."
*2.
Approval of the FY05-FY10 Capital Plan Development Guidelines

On behalf of the Facilities and Land Management Committee, Regent Demeksa moved the following motion, which was approved.

PASSED

“The Board of Regents adopts the guidelines for the FY05-FY10 capital plan as presented.  This motion is effective April 18, 2003.”

3.
Committee Report
In addition to action items, the committee heard a first reading on a proposed revision to the facilities policy, and a report on facility focus items, status report on construction in progress.  Future agenda items included a report on UAF backfill plans, and a review of the information resources policy.

C.
Finance and Audit Committee

In addition to action items, the Finance and Audit Committee heard reports on the FY05 operating request guidelines, finance focus issues, executive search for internal audit director, and external auditor selection process.

D.
Human Resources Committee


In addition to action items, the Human Resources Committee received updates on faculty and staff compensation and benefits initiatives, labor and employee relations issues and initiatives.

E.
Planning and Development Committee

In addition to the action item, the Planning and Development Committee reviewed the latest version of the Strategic Plan 2009 and heard a report from Mary Rutherford, associate vice president for Development, regarding development efforts around the system.

XI.
Alaska Commission on Postsecondary Education Report


Regent Demeksa reported that the loan default has fallen to 4.6 percent compared to more than 20 percent 10 years ago.

XII.
UA Foundation Report

Regent Usibelli reported on the recent UA Foundation Board of Trustees meeting held in Juneau and the disappointing visits with legislators.  He also requested that the issue of the BP/Conoco Phillips funds and the relative roles of UA and the UA Foundation in how unrestricted funds are allocated be explored at a future meeting.

XIII.
Future Agenda Topics


None.

XIV.
Board of Regents' Comments
Regent Miller thanked the board for its support during his term as student regent.

Regent Henry thanked Regent Miller for his service, and reported that she is looking forward to attending the 2003 commencements.

Regent Hayes thanked Regent Miller, reported on the recent AGB conference, and requested an update on the strategy for the remainder of the legislative session.

Regent Meyers thanked the Kenai Peninsula College for hosting the meeting.

Regent Rogers thanked Regent Miller for his service, and thanked Kenai Peninsula College for hosting the meeting.

XV.
Executive Session

An additional executive session was not required.

XVI.
Board of Regents' Mini-Retreat
Members of the Board of Regents met in a mini-retreat to discuss "How the Board Does Its Business."  The session lasted from 1:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m.

XVII.
Adjourn


Regent Rogers adjourned the meeting at 4:00 p.m. on Friday, April 18, 2003.
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